

635 Science Drive P.O. Box 7895 Madison, WI 53707

608.274.9001 info@intervarsity.org intervarsity.org

Acting Secretary Chad Wolf Department of Homeland Security Nebraska Avenue Complex 3801 Nebraska Ave NW Washington, DC 20016

Secretary Wolf,

We write to you in regard to Immigration and Customs Enforcement's temporary final rule, announced on July 6, which would require international students attending colleges and universities which are meeting only online in the Fall to leave the country or to transfer their enrollment to another institution. This student visa decision is unnecessary, lacks compassion, and falls short of American ideals. We call on Acting Secretary of the Department of Homeland Security Chad Wolf to reverse this decision and we ask fellow Christians to pray and to express their concern to their Congressional representatives.

We are a broad coalition of student ministries who seek to welcome, serve, and love international students and scholars; Christian institutions of higher education; churches; and other ministries. We believe the proposed temporary student visa rule violates tenets of our faith to "not mistreat the foreigner" (Lev. 19:33) but to love these neighbors as ourselves (Lev. 19:34, Matt. 22:39).

The modification to the temporary exemptions breaks an implicit promise made to these students. The United States issued them student visas, which traditionally allow students to complete their degree programs. In reliance on those visas, they made significant financial and relational sacrifices to come to the United States to study. While here, they have paid their tuition, secured housing, progressed in their studies, and contributed positively to their campus's experience. Through no fault of their own, their universities and colleges have moved exclusively to on-line courses this Fall to restrain the spread of COVID-19. International students should not be expelled from the country or forced to change institutions because of a change driven by current public health needs.

While health and security concerns rightly factor into visa decisions, there are no new health or security reasons to justify this proposed student visa rule. These students were vetted and legally admitted to the United States to continue their studies, many who have been here for years at college. They arrived before the pandemic began, and they carry

the health insurance required by their institutions. We recognize that student visas traditionally are not given for online-only degree programs. However, students who were admitted to in-person degree programs before the pandemic should not be penalized because of a temporary change of their institution's pedagogy.

This proposed student visa rule also exposes students to significant costs and risks. If they try to stay, they face significant educational disruption if they transfer to another institution, as well as the financial and relational disruption of moving to an unfamiliar community. If they cannot stay, they face significant costs and the difficulty of returning to countries whose borders may be closed to people from the United States.

The proposed student visa modification also robs our country of the significant contribution these international students make. American students benefit from exposure to global perspectives and friendships. American universities benefit from their scholarship and from their tuition revenue. Most international students pay full tuition and do not receive financial aid. Some studies indicate that our U.S. public universities generate nearly 30% of their yearly tuition revenue from international students despite the fact that foreign students only constitute about 10% to 15% of the student population. When allowed to participate in Optional Practical Training internships as college graduates, these students contribute their expertise and insights to American companies. When they return to their home countries, many serve as unofficial goodwill ambassadors for our nation as they bring back a network of relationships and experiences of their time in our country.

International students who have already arrived in the United States and who are enrolled in degree programs should be allowed to complete their courses of study in this country without further disruption. This is reasonable, compassionate, and consistent with our national interests.

Thank You,

Tom Lin, President, InterVarsity Christian Fellowship
Marc Papai, Director, International Student Ministries, InterVarsity Christian Fellowship
Ward Ballard, Director, International Student Ministry, The Navigators
Trae Vacek, Executive Director, Bridges International
Richard Mendola, CEO, International Friendships, Inc
Brian Lee, President, Beta Upsilon Chi (BYX)
Shirley V. Hoogstra, President, Council for Christian Colleges & Universities
Walter Kim, President, National Association of Evangelicals
Rev. Gabriel Salguero, President, National Latino Evangelical Coalition
Scott Arbeiter, President, World Relief
Rev. Daniel Su, President, China Outreach Ministries
Russell D. Moore, President, Ethics and Religious Liberty Commission
Chris Palusky, President & CEO, Bethany Christian Services